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Minutes of the Faculty Senate 
Date: 12-3-2024
Presiding:  DeAnna Owens-Mosby (Instruction and Curriculum Leadership)	 

Secretary: Jeni Loftus (Sociology)    
                                        
Senators Present: Laura Alderson (Management), William Alexander (Chemistry), Reza Banai (City and Regional Planning), Melanie Conroy (World Languages and Literatures), Bradley Dixon (History), Sean Driscoll (Philosophy), Rhema Fuller (Kemmons Wilson School of Hospitality), Edith Gnanadass (Leadership), Carl Hess (University Libraries), Joy Hoffman (Family, Community, and Health Systems Science), Greg Hughes (Healthcare Leadership Dept), Andrew Hussey (Economics), Eddie Jacobs (Electrical and Computer Engineering), Jessica Jennings (Biomedical Engineering), Stephen Karr (Rudi E. Scheidt School of Music), Gensheng Liu (Marketing & Supply Chain Management), Jeni Loftus (Sociology), Tim McCuddy (Criminology & Criminal Justice), Michael Medcalf (Theater & Dance), Miriam van Mersbergen (School of Communication Sciences & Disorders), Patrick Murphy (Counseling, Educational, Psychology, and Research), Joel Nichols (Journalism & Strategic Media), Katie Norwood (School of Social Work), Ryan Parish (Earth Sciences), Dursun Peksen (Political Science), Shahram Pezeshk (Civil Engineering), Katy ramsey Mason (Cecil C Humphreys School of Law), Will Robertson (Anthropology), Francisco Muller-Sanchez (Physics and Materials Sciences), Kate Sorensen (School of Accountancy), Mark Sunderman (Finance, Insurance, and Real Estate), John Topinka (Dept of Public and Nonprofit Administration), Srikar Velichety (Business Information & Technology), Leah Windsor (Institute for Intelligent Systems & English), Amanda Young (Communication & Film), Xinhua Yu (School of Public Health)
Senators Present by Proxy: David Gray (Sean Driscoll – Philosophy), Tim McCuddy (Stephen Watts – Criminology & Criminal Justice), Sajjan Shiva (Xiaofei Zhang – Computer Science), Stephanie Huette (Nicholas Simon – Psychology), Sajjan Shiva (Xiaofei Zhang – Computer Science), Ira Collins (Barbara Fitzgerald Esq – College of Professional & Liberal Studies)
Senators Absent: Coe Lapossy (Art), Gladius Lewis (Mechanical Engineering), Daniel E. Millican (Military Sciences, Naval Sciences), Kristy Patrick-Lewis (Acute, Chronic, and Continuing Care Science), Mate Wierdl (Mathematical Sciences), Jennifer Thompson (Anthropology), Omar Skalli (Biological Sciences)
Guests: Richard Evans (U of M Retirees), Joanne Gikas (CPLS), Sara K Bridges (ombudsperson), and Abby-Parrill Baker (CAS)

The five hundred and tenth meeting of the University of Memphis Faculty Senate was held on Tuesday, December 3rd, 2024, in the Senate Chamber of the University Center.  

12.03.24.01	CALL TO ORDER (2:40 P.M.) 
President Owens-Mosby called the meeting to order at 2:40pm with a quorum present.  

12.03.24.02	APPROVAL OF AGENDA
The agenda was approved as written. 

12.03.24.03	APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The minutes of the October 29th, 2024, Faculty Senate (FS) meeting were approved by acclamation.

12.03.24.04	PRESIDENT’S REPORT

John Borowsky from Registry has been brought in to assist Brian Meredith for enrollment.

2,500 Merit Scholarships have been sent out.

9,997 applications have been received for the upcoming school year during the 1st week of
enrollment.

12/5 Holiday Faculty Lunch

12/6 Holiday Staff Lunch

TSU could not meet payroll for the month of November and the state had to step in and pay it.

Leah Windsor announced Director of the IIS.
President Owens-Mosby yielded the floor to Leah Windsor who reported on a visit to TUFS by Katie Vanlandingham.  Vanlandingham discussed the perception of faculty and higher education amongst legislators.  Legislators rarely hear the good stories coming out of higher education in the state, they only hear the bad ones.  We can help our government relations professionals by providing them with positive stories to have on the ready.  Windsor is working with faculty senate presidents-elect from other TUFS universities to solicit such stories.  

SOAR updates
Faculty were supposed to receive an email today regarding this update, but have not.  President Owens-Mosby feels it is important that faculty are made aware of this, so she is sharing the information.  
This pertains to nine-month faculty only.  
With the move to Oracle, the university will no longer be deferring pay for nine-month faculty.  This will begin August 2025.  
Deferral works so we get a paycheck through the summer just as if we were working through the summer even though we are on a nine-month contract.  That will no longer happen.
The university can direct deposit into separate accounts for you, such that you can save money for the summer out of each paycheck and pay yourself during the summer.  HR will work with faculty to assist them in making adjustments that are needed.
In July 2025 you will get two pay checks.
First of 10 paychecks will begin in August.
Insurance: we will be covered over the summer.  In August and September they will draft paychecks to cover two premiums to cover the summer months.
Faculty are not getting paid less and not getting more taxes taken out.  It is all the same.  It is just going to be configured differently.  Faculty will be withholding their own money to pay themselves over the summer rather than the university.  
Srikar Velichety (Business Information & Technology): How will retirement contributions be handled?
President Owens-Mosby: They will be configured over 10 paychecks rather than 12.
Xinhua Yu (School of Public Health): Why was this decision made?
President Owens-Mosby: When we made the decision to switch to Oracle the decision was made.
Joy Hoffman (Family, Community, and Health Systems Science): I’m nine month faculty and my first paycheck of the calendar year isn’t until the end of September.  
President Owens-Mosby: That will no longer be the case.  This also helps new faculty who will now get their first paycheck 1st of August.  Nine-month faculty will get a full paycheck on the 1st of August even though we are not on contract yet.
Provost Russomanno: This is an efficiency issue.  Deferral causes some complexities for our system, this will be more efficient.  Nine-month faculty paid over ten months is very common practice at many R1 institutions.  The academic calendar is a nine month calendar.  This change does not impact your calendar or your expectations.  This is a matter of paying over ten months rather than twelve.  This does not affect summer pay.  You now have the opportunity to hold the deferral in your own account.  This does not change total compensation, does not change expectations for work, does not change summer compensation eligibility.
Srikar Velichety (Business Information & Technology): We can do deferrals ourselves?
President Owens-Mosby: HR will tell you how much they have been withholding so you can do the deferral yourself.  HR isn’t ready to do that yet.  We wanted to be able to tell you it’s coming, but HR isn’t ready yet.  
Edith Gnanadass (Leadership):  When does this go into effect?
President Owens-Mosby: July 2025 will be a double pay check, August 2025 will be the first ten month pay check, June 2026 will be first month without pay.  First months double insurance withdrawal will be August 2026 and September 2026.
Provost Russomanno: Encourage people to focus on a couple of key facts – we are moving from twelve months to ten months of pay for nine-month faculty.  This does not change expectations and compensation, and HR is working on tools to help.  The rest of the details will come out from HR.


12.03.24.05	REPORTS

Standing Committee Reports
Committee on Committees: Interim Chair, Xinhua Yu 
President Owens-Mosby yielded to Committee on Committees Interim Chair Xinhua Yu who reported that nothing to report

Academic Policies Committee: Chair, Edith Gnanadass
President Owens-Mosby yielded to Academic Policies Committee Chair Edith Gnanadass who reported that the committee is working on three charges.  Divisive Concepts – still need volunteers from other colleges (have volunteers from Education and communications).  Email Edith if you are willing to join the committee.  Textbook affordability – ongoing.  New residence policy –  will be presenting a motion later.

Academic Support Committee: Chair, Katie Norwood
President Owens-Mosby yielded to Academic Support Committee Chair Katie Norwood who reported that the committee is working to review the senate articles of authority and make recommendations.  The committee met with President Owens-Mosby to get further guidance and resources.  They have delegated sections to members and are working on the revisions.  The committee hopes to present the revisions to the senate in the spring.

Administrative Policies Committee: Chair, Greg Hughes
President Owens-Mosby yielded to Administrative Policies Committee Chair Greg Hughes who reported that one of the committee’s charges is to compose guidelines for membership for the deans 360 review.  The committee is collecting information from peer schools and is working on pulling together that information to make recommendations.  

Budget and Finance Committee: Chair, Stephen Karr
President Owens-Mosby yielded to Budget and Finance Committee Chair Stephen Karr  who reported that the committee met to discuss their progress.  The committee met with Rene Bustamante this fall and will meet with him again in February.  President Owens-Mosby has been assured that the budget and finance chair will be invited to budget meetings.  Each member of the committee will be reviewing a part of the strategic plan to assess how the committee and the senate can help meet these stated goals.  Finally, discussed a concern relating to a summer pay cap issue that may result in faculty teaching summer classes at a lower pay rate than their nine-month contract rate.  The committee had mixed reactions to this, so they have invited the individual who raised this issue to come and speak to the committee directly.  

Faculty Policies Committee: Chair, Tim McCuddy
President Owens-Mosby yielded to Faculty Policies Committee Chair Tim McCuddy who reported that the committee has a charge to create a flow chart to document the appeal process.  There will be two flow charts.  One will document the tenure and promotion appeal process and another for general appeals.  The committee discussed the return to campus email.  This was before the clarifying email from the provost.  The committee’s initial concerns have been resolved.  The committee has sent out copies of the survey on senate communication to the senators.  The committee was wondering if they could greatly simplify the survey and just ask two of three questions that get at the heart of what the survey is trying to accomplish in order to increase the response rate.  The committee is recommending they use the shorter version.
President Owens-Mosby: email Tim with feedback.  

Library Policies Committee: Chair, Carl Hess
President Owens-Mosby yielded to Library Policies Committee Chair Carl Hess who reported that the committee received an update on the libraries from Kenneth Haggarty.  The University Libraries Strategic Planning Committee is currently finalizing a list of outcomes and means of assessment to deliver to the provost office by December 1. As part of the means of assessment, they have begun the process of creating faculty and student surveys to send out at the beginning of the Spring 2025 semester. The surveys will provide the library with baseline levels of satisfaction metrics that they can build on for future semesters. 
The University Libraries will begin exploring alternative funding options such as grants.  
The committee is looking at the Integrated Postsecondary Education Data System (IPEDS) to download data on peer institution library collections and funding comparisons.  They are evaluating that data and hope to have an update in late January.  
Talked with Dr. Haggarty about potentially using the faculty survey mentioned earlier as a way to fulfill the charge of assessing faculty needs from the libraries relating to research and teaching.  Dr. Haggarty has given the committee the opportunity to provide feedback on the survey created by the library strategic planning committee.

Research Policies Committee: Chair, William Alexander
President Owens-Mosby yielded to Research Policies Committee Chair William Alexander who provided an update on several items they have been working on.   
The committee is working on a one page document for units with tips and suggestions when thinking about actualizing their strategic plan in units.  
The committee has ongoing discussions and investigations into IRB policies.  There is more discussion and work to do in that area.
The committee presented a document from a 2022 ad hoc senate committee pertaining to IDCR and buy out policy.  In 2022 the document was forwarded to then Provost Nenon and no further action was taken.  The committee requests senators take the document back to their faculty for feedback.  The committee does not necessarily wish to change the document, but rather is looking for feedback.  In January the committee will ask for an up or down vote on whether we should post and forward the document to the current administration to reexamine these issues.  
Alexander provided some background on the document.  The current IDCR policy is informal.  It is based on an interdepartmental memo from many years ago.  Current practice is that 10% of the IDCR funds recovered come back to the PI.  There is no actual policy that outlines this.  The committee wants this to be formal policy.  There are also recommendations in the document relating to the Division of Research and Innovation being base budgeted.  Also there are guidelines in the document for faculty buy out. 
The committee will field questions and comments via email after senators speak to the people in their departments.
Shahram Pezeshk (Civil Engineering) – Is the goal to submit it as is?  Or to revise and update?
William Alexander – I believe the only thing that is outdated is some terminology. We would like to submit as is.  It may depend on the feedback that we get.  Perhaps we can add our comments onto it.  Would prefer to not redo this work.
Shahram Pezeshk (Civil Engineering) – The new budget model may change this.
William Alexander – Possibly.  We are looking to make recommendations about policy, not make policy.  
Stephen Karr (Rudi E. Scheidt School of Music) – Is the request that we send this to our departments and get feedback, or we personally provide feedback?
William Alexander – We will take any and all feedback.  Will ask in January for an up or down vote on whether we can send this back to the provost to revisit.  
Amanda Young (Communication & Film) – Does this account for a coinvestigator in a department or college different than PI?
William Alexander – It does not go into that level of detail.
Nicholas Simon (Psychology) – I’m looking at the last page and it talks about indirect and spending plans.
William Alexander – I can speak on that.  There were rumblings about carry forward at the time this was worked on.  At the state level, our IDCR money looks like we have a huge slush fund.  The state doesn't want to give us money because it looks like we have millions of dollars that we can use.  To combat that problem they put in guidance for units to use on IDCR carry forward.  You need to have a plan for it if you want to carry forward a large amount.  
Please take a look at the document and provide us with any feedback.


12.03.24.06 	OLD BUSINESS


12.03.24.07	NEW BUSINESS

Motion 12.3.24 Motion to Recommend Adoption of New Residency Policy - Edith Gnanadass,
Chair of Academic Policies.  Motion presented by Melanie Conroy.  
Floor is open for discussion, no discussion.

Call the question – Edith Gnanadass
Second
Vote on ending discussion
40 Yes 
0 No
0 Abstain

Vote on the motion
39 Yes 
1 No
0 Abstain
Motion carries

Ombudsperson - Sara Bridges
Nothing to report

Faculty Trustee - Jeff Marchetta
Tomorrow is the December board meeting


12.03.24.08 	ANNOUNCEMENTS

President Owens-Mosby announced how we handle the president-elect position: That position will remain vacant.  When we do our elections in April, we will vote for a president that day, and that person will become president that day.  


12.03.24.09	ADJOURN

The meeting adjourned at 3:38pm.
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